5

10

15

20

25





4		
$\Pi\Pi\Pi$	Session /	2017
ш	503310117	2017

Contenus	Compréhension écrite	Compétence linguistique	Expression écrite	Total	
Séries SG	12	8	10	30	

April Fool's Day

What is April Fool's Day and what are its origins? It is commonly believed that in medieval France, New Year was celebrated on 1 April. Then in 1562, Pope Gregory introduced a new calendar for the Christian world, changing New Year to 1 January. With no modern communications, news travelled slowly and new ideas were often questioned. Many people did not hear of the change, others chose to ignore it, while some merely forgot. These people were called fools. Invitations to non-existent 'New Year' parties were sent and other practical jokes were played. This jesting evolved over time into a tradition of playing pranks on 1 April. The custom eventually spread to England and Scotland, and it was later transported across the Atlantic to the American colonies of the English and the French. April Fool's Day has now developed into an international festival of fun, with different nationalities celebrating the day in special ways.

In France and Italy, if someone plays a trick on you, you are the 'fish of April'. By the month of April, fish have only just hatched and are therefore easy to catch. Children stick paper fish to their friends' backs and chocolate fish are found in the shops.

In Scotland, April Fool's Day lasts for two days! The second day is called 'Taily Day' and tricks on this day involve the bottom (or the 'tail' in informal speech). Often a sign saying 'kick me' is stuck onto someone's back without them knowing.

In Spain and Mexico, similar celebrations take place on 28 December. The day is the Feast of the Holy Innocents. Originally, the day was a sad remembrance of the slaughter of the innocent children by Herod in his search for the baby Jesus. It eventually changed to a lighter commemoration of innocence involving pranks and trickery.

Today, Americans and the British play small tricks on friends and strangers alike on 1 April. A common trick is to point to a friend's shoe and say 'Your shoelace is untied.' When they look down, they are laughed at. Schoolchildren

- might tell a friend that school has been cancelled. A bag of flour might be balanced on the top of a door so that when the 'victim' opens the door, the flour empties over their head. Sometimes the media get involved. Once, a British short film was shown on April Fool's Day about spaghetti farmers and how they harvest their crop from spaghetti trees!
- Most April Fool jokes are in good fun and not meant to harm anyone. The best trick is the one where everyone laughs, especially the person upon whom the joke has been played.

by Claire Powell and Dave Collett

I) **COMPREHENSION**: (12 points)

- I. ARE THE FOLLOWING STATEMENTS TRUE OR FALSE? JUSTIFY YOUR ANSWERS BY QUOTING FROM THE TEXT. (1 point per question)
- 1. At the time of Pope Gregory, new ideas were easily accepted.
- 2. Today, April's Fool Day is celebrated by different countries.
- 3. People who celebrated April's Fool Day were called fools.
- **4.** 'Taily Day' is the second day of April's Fool Day in Scotland.
- 5. The Feast of the Holy Innocents has always been a day of trickery.
 - II. ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS. (1 point per question)
- 6. When was New Year celebrated on 1 April?
- 7. Who changed New Year to 1 April, and when?
- **8.** Where did the custom of playing tricks on 1 April first spread to?
- 9. When can you be called the « fish of April»?
- **10.** Give two examples of tricks played by the Americans and British.
 - III. FIND SYNONYMS FOR THE FOLLOWING WORDS IN THE INDICATED PARAGRAPHS (0,5 point per word)
- **11.** tradition (paragraph 1)
- 12. massacre (paragraph 4)
- **13.** made fun of (paragraph 5)
- **14.** injury (paragraph 6)

II) LINGUISTIC COMPETENCE: (8 points)

Some words or grammar parts are missing from the text below. Choose the most appropriate ones from the list (A-J) for each gap (01-08) in the text. There is one extra word, which you do not need to use. Draw the table below into your answer sheet and write your answers in the right boxes. There is an example at the beginning (0).

Valentine's Day is	named	in hono	ur of Saiı	nt Valent	ine, the	patron s	aint of lo	vers who		
it is believed, (0)	is believed, (0) on Feb. 14 AD 270. (1) that time, the Roman emperor									
Claudius II cance	lled all m	narriage	s and en	gageme	nts in Ro	me, as h	ie was ha	aving a		
hard time gettin	g men jo	oin the n	nilitary, a	and he b	elieved (2) ı	men, bei	ng		
emotionally atta However, Valenti	ne secre	tly marri	ed coup	les until	he was o	caught, t	hen, refu	_		
(4) his Ch	ristian b	eliefs, w	as sente	nced to l	be beate	n to dea	th with	clubs and		
have his head cu	t off.									
Today, (5) ca	rds are s	ent on \	/alentine	e's Day. B	ut while	the day	is about	love, it is		
(6) differe	ntly arou	und the	world.							
For example, in S	pain boo	oks are c	ften giv	en on Fe	b. 14, wł	nile in Fii	nland th	e day (7)		
the honou	ring of f	riends, n	ot lovers	s. In Sout	h Korea	and Jap	an, wom	en are to		
give chocolate to	men or	n Valenti	ne's Day	, (8)	_men ar	e to give	sweets	to wome		
on White Day one month later.										
a. marks		f. many								
b. while	g. During									
c. married	h. renounce to									
d. celebrated	i. as soon as									
e. was murdere	e. was murdered i. renounce to									
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8		
was murdered										

II) WRITING: (8 points)

Seuls les candidats de la série L traiteront les deux sujets. Les candidats des séries ES, S et SG, traiteront l'un des 2. sujets. Le nombre de mots exigés est de 150 à 200 (ES, S, SG). Pour la série L, le nombre de mots exigés pour chaque sujet est de 150 à 200.

Traitez l'un des deux sujets suivants :

Topic one: Every year on 1st April, April's Fool's Day is celebrated by some students. Do you agree or disagree with this kind of celebrations? Give your reasons.

Topic two: In Djibouti, some events like Eid and the New Year's Eve are commonly celebrated:

- Choose one event and write how you celebrate it.
- Who do you celebrate it with?
- Why, do you think, is it important to celebrate it?